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2019-2020 
SCHOOL YEAR PAWS General Meeting 

 

 Meeting Purpose:  PAWS General Meeting 

 Location:                Horizon High School Media Center 

 Date of Meeting:  October 2, 2019 

 Time of Meeting: 6:30 pm 

 

Meeting Called By: Tara Carbado President  

 

All members and attendees listed below, attendance noted by an "X" by the name: 

President Tara Carbado 

 

X Accents George Gonzalez   X 

Advisor  Polly Maloich X Badminton Alyse Plattner (attended by 
Jennifer Newton) 

X 

Treasurer Open Position  Band Monica Snyder - 

CFO  Steve Millstein X Baseball Lyn White  X 

Vice President Open Position  Boys Basketball  Jean Chawki X 

Recording Secretary Heather Mitra X Boys Soccer Cara Hughes X 

Membership Maria 
VanderMeersch/ 
Tara Carbado 

- 
 

X 

Boys Tennis Amy Klabunde - 

Prevention Monica Snyder - Cross Country Nicole Blaha  X 

Grad Nite Chairperson Polly Maloich X Dance Tina Ellis 

John Bauer 

- 

- 

Scholarship Chair  George Gonzalez X Drama Spotlights  Jennifer Brown    X 

Grants Chair Nicole Blaha X Girls Basketball Stephanie Sebastiani X 

Website/PR Polly Maloich X Girls Soccer  - 

Consumer Incentives Maria 
VanderMeersch 

- Girls Tennis Robin Kenny X 

School Council Lori Berman - Gridiron Jean Chawki X 

UPC George Gonzalez X Lacrosse (Girls) Christie Kane X 

Teacher Appreciation   Polly Maloich X Softball  - 

Administration  Linda Ihnat X Spiritline  Traci Gellman X 

   Swim and Dive Lia Beattie X 

   Volleyball Michele Eggerman - 

   Wrestling Conni Oliverio - 

   Parent   Raquel Kimball X 

   Parent Lee Kimball X 

 

 
Meeting called to order at 6:35 pm by Tara Cabardo 

 
Dates to Remember/ Action Items /Announcements: 

 
Tara moved to accept September 4, 2019 meeting minutes.  Jean Chawki seconded.  Motion passed and minutes approved at 

6:53 pm. 

PV Site application forms available to parents for volunteering during school and after hours.  Parents can complete and 
return during or after meeting.   

 
Positive Behavior Intervention and Support: Revisit district’s decision to stop allowing same season athletes free admission to 

games/matches.  PAWS has $700 to give to students.  Tara presented that PAWS can give that money to students who are 
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same season athletes.  May be able to work with bookstore to fund passes/tickets for students.   

 
PAWS may be able to get more graduation seats and parking spots for graduation. 

 
Dates to remember: 

October 21: Breakfast for Teachers 

October 28: Popcorn for Teachers 
November 6: Next PAWS General Meeting 

 
 

 

EXECUTIVE BOARD REPORTS 
Title Representative 

Name 

Report 

President Tara Cabardo • Operations Manual review meeting went well.  Tara will be at MidFirst Bank on 

Saturday to add necessary club members to club accounts. 

 

Advisor Polly Maloich • Nothing to report. 
 

Treasurer Open Position 
Report by Steve 
Millstein 

• Treasurer’s Report provided, included favorable and unfavorable notations. 

• Report now includes PayPal account information. Steve asked that all clubs 
include PayPal or Square account reports on their club reports.  Discussed 

how to set up PayPal accounts for individual clubs. 

• Discussed option of using Venmo as long as it is not a personal account. 

• Could also let clubs borrow PAWS’ PayPal swiper for an event then have PAWS 
reimburse the club. 

• Will begin to deposit funds directly into club accounts to avoid lost checks. 

• Requested input on additional information needed on treasurer’s report. 

 

CFO Steve Millstein • Only one club has not sent in CFO reports, that club’s reps should be at the 

bank this Saturday to meet with Steve. 

• Working on gathering all information for tax filing at the end of the year. 

• Going to go over bank reconciliation with some clubs that do not do it at this 
point.  Willing to train clubs’ treasurers on how to reconcile and keep track of 

accounts.   

• Asked reps to let treasurers know to send in all reconciliation report. 

• Must have all clubs’ 1099 forms. 

• Need to have clubs’ budgets for insurance purposes. Will work offline with 
clubs who straddle calendar year like soccer. 

 

Vice-President  Open Position  

 Membership Maria 

VanderMeersch/ 
Tara Cabardo 

• 8 new PAWS members since last meeting. 

• Dance almost had 100% participation at recent meeting. 

• Wait to attend girls tennis until after tryouts to approach freshman parents. 

• Currently have 292 members. 
 

 Prevention Monica Snyder 

(per email) 
 

• Focus during the first quarter has been on stabilization and understanding 

what the student bodies needs are and how we can roll out the Mental Health 

initiatives. 

• A letter of intent/application was written by the Horizon leadership team to 
support the hiring of another full-time counselor/social worker.   

• Additionally - we continue to meet to discuss how we might want to roll out 

the mental health/mentorship initiative for the 2020/2021 school year.  There 
is a lot of planning that will need to go into this and commitment from 

leadership. 
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Grad Nite  

2020 

Polly Maloich • Formally announcing in mid-October, will confirm with Disneyland prior. 

• May 21 is graduation, Disneyland on May 22, which is not a grad nite.  

• Must pay $125 a ticket, which is Disneyland’s field trip cost.  This brings 
student cost to $175. 

• Looking to vendors for transportation, etc. 

• Expect final details by November meeting. 

 

 Scholarship  
 Chair 

 George Gonzalez • Nothing to report. 

 

 School Council Lori Berman  
(per email) 

• The new 5th hour for seniors during lunch hour lets them not have lunch and 

get out earlier (after 5th hour) seems to be working very well. 

• We voted and approved all of the proposed tax credit uses for band, choir, 
drama, orchestra, leadership/prevention/study program, 

Athletics/Spiritline/Pom, and campus clubs.  

• We are doing an unplug and play weekend 2-3x this year.  No homework will 
be given for the weekend and no tests that Monday. 

• Spanish Immersion will start next year with our students from Sunrise Middle 

School.  The planning for this is in progress. 

• We will be doing a fall showcase to allow incoming student and parents to 
view our school and all we have to offer highlighting our dual enrolment 

program, AP capstone program, choir and introduction to the Spanish 

Immersion program.  

• Dress Code was a big topic.  There was a lot of discussion of why we need it, 
why students choose not to follow it and the time and energy it takes staff to 

address it.  We are going to ask the drama department to put together a short 
parent/student video to address the issue. 

 Website/PR Polly Maloich • Email Polly if any club wants to include info on Monday morning blasts.  Went 

over format for submission, ie, no PDF. 

• Email by Saturday evening: paws-pr@horizonboosterclub.com. 

• This week sent 1776 emails 498 opened, 10 clicked on information. 

• Last week sent 1783 emails, 565 opened, 27 clicked on information. 

• First week of school 1705 568 60 clik 
 

Consumer 

Incentives 

Maria 

VanderMeersch 
 

• No report. 

Teacher 

Appreciation 

Polly Maloich • On October 21, PAWS will provide breakfast for teachers, Polly will distribute 
flyers to inform teachers.  Fresh food, country style, health conscious.  Will 

have designated area of breakfast room with school supplies for teachers. 

• On October 28, PAWS will have Room with a Boo, popcorn for teachers event.  
Halloween themed. Location to be by admin office.  Flyers for teachers to 

advertise. 

 

Grants Nicole Blaha • No grant applications yet. 

• Boys basketball may be requesting grant to benefit community. 
 

mailto:paws-pr@horizonboosterclub.com
mailto:paws-pr@horizonboosterclub.com
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UPC George Gonzalez 

 
• Sept 18th UPC Meeting Snapshot on table for your reading.  A couple of 

highlights: 

• School Tax Credit Changes – it impacts use of donations received June 30, 

2019 to June 30, 2022. 

• Enrollment for district down 121 students - Forecast was 250. 

• Fall Parent Leadership Training – designed to assist parents in leadership roles 

for team/clubs. 

• Language Immersion program will expand to Horizon with Spanish offering for 

9th grade 2020-21 school year. 

• Presentation by panel on School Funding – check out presentation by 

Chris Kotterman, Director of Governmental Affairs, AZ School Board 

Association. PowerPoint presentation can be found on UPC website. More 

information on UPC can be found at: 

o http://www.pvupc.org/info.cfm 

o Facebook – facebook.com//UPCPVUSD 

Admin Linda Inhat • HHS applied for Department of Education grant for social worker/social-
emotional counselor.  Dual enrollment funds off-duty police for SRO, so do not 

need to use grant money.  Old ISS room to be changed into a mindfulness 

room, office in it will have counselor.  This will be a place for kids to go when 
they need a break, are stressed out. Also working with Oasis church for 

volunteers in case the grant is not approved.  Mental health training has 
helped, staff has given more counseling referrals for student help.  

Mindfulness training for teachers in January. 

• Spanish immersion program to begin next year.  Students who began program 

at Sandpiper Elementary have moved to Sunrise Middle; these students will be 
at HHS next year. Students will enter in Spanish 5-6. Students will have 8 

Spanish credits upon graduation.  4 different immersion classes, to be 
determined, looking into student feedback to allow them choices for electives.  

Perhaps PE class in Spanish, working with PE teacher for materials.  Following 
year students may be able to take history in Spanish immersion. 

• Two years after Spanish immersion, HHS will have Mandarin immersion. 

 

   

 
  

http://www.pvupc.org/info.cfm
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CLUB REPORTS 
Title Representative 

Name 

Report 

 ACCENTS 

 

George Gonzalez Our 290 choir members have been practicing since early August and are ready for 

our Broadway Under the Stars Show.  Tickets are still available for all 4 shows on 
Horizon Choir website.  Show times are: 

Thursday, Oct 17 – 7:00 pm 
Saturday, Oct 19 – 3:00pm and 7:30pm 

Sunday, Oct 20 – 3:00p 

Horizon participated in ALL State Show Choir audition – we placed 26 students out 
of 60 spots.  Great job kids..!! 

Our fundraiser kicked off today.  Jackson’s Car Wash - $25 booklet for 6 - $16 
washes (The Works) or upgrade towards another car wash.  A $96.00 dollar value.  

No expiration date - Great gift for any occasion  

• Our 290 choir members have been practicing since early August and are ready 

for our Broadway Under the Stars Show.   

• Tickets are still available for all 4 shows on Horizon Choir website.  Show times 
are: 

              Thursday, Oct 17 – 7:00 pm 
              Saturday, Oct 19 – 3:00pm and 7:30pm 

              Sunday, Oct 20 – 3:00p 

• Horizon participated in ALL State Show Choir audition – we placed 26 students 
out of 60 spots!   

• Our fundraiser kicked off today.  Jackson’s Car Wash - $25 booklet for 6 - $16 

washes (The Works) or upgrade towards another car wash.  A $96.00 dollar 

value.  No expiration date - Great gift for any occasion. 
 

Badminton Alyse Plattner 

(report given by 
Jennifer Newton) 

• Fundraiser Badminton-a-Thon raised $263. 

• Match tomorrow v. PV, Senior night. 

• In and Out Tatum and Cactus fundraiser upcoming. 

 

Band Monica Snyder • The marching band spent two days in Disneyland.   

• Gearing up for their first completion at Mesquite High School this Saturday.   

• Band continues to fundraise and participate at home and away games. 

 

Baseball Lyn White  • Preseason workouts with FitLife. 

• Will have parent meeting later as season approaches. 

• Fundraiser golf tournament at Stone Creek on November 16 has sold out. 

• Halloween scrimmage (grades 10-12) will be at HHS on October 30. 

 

Boys Basketball Jean Chawki • Preseason practices. 

• Board will meet next week. 
 

Boys Soccer  Cara Hughes • Preseason off site practices. 

• Coach involved one day per week. 

• Tryouts at end of October, first week of November for JV and varsity. 
 

Boys Tennis Amy Klaubunde 

(per email) 
• Out of season; nothing to report. 

Cross Country 
Track 

Nicole Blaha 
 

• Nicole will see club president this weekend in order to sign paperwork, forms. 

• Athletes have a meet this Saturday, which is the oldest in AZ.  

• Relay in Chandler later in October. 

• Sectionals in November. 

• Will begin to plan banquet. 
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Dance Report given by 

Steve Millstein 
• Dance meeting last week, but not many parents attended.  Are trying to reach 

parents through email blasts. 

• Miss G is their coach and she is pregnant; she is due near the date of the first 

recital. 

• New recruiting class, many sophomores.  Only 1 senior. 

• Planning some fundraisers and volunteer events. 
 

Drama 

Spotlights 

Jennifer Brown 

 
• The Fall show, The Liar, was a huge success.  Thank you to the entire Horizon 

community for your support! 

• The first Comedy Club show of the year is October 4, at 7 and 9pm.  Tickets 

are $5 each—find a Club member to purchase! 

• The annual Haunted House is October 24-26, 5-9pm.  Tickets are $5, or $4 

with a canned food donation.  Come get your scare on! 

• Drama club is coordinating a Horizon Club Trunk or Treat event on Halloween 

from 5-7pm.  Bring the kids for a fun-filled, safe alternative to going house-to-

house!  Other clubs will be invited to join in the fun.  

• Spring musical will be Once Upon a Mattress. 

• Drama 4,5,6 writing dinner theatre murder mystery. 

Girls  
Basketball 

Stephanie 
Sebastiani 

Kacey Schueler 

• Girls Basketball is doing weight training on Mondays and Wednesdays and 

open gym on Tuesday and Thursdays. 
 

Girls Soccer  • Preseason Tuesdays and Thursdays. 

• New coach has been hired. 
 

Girls Tennis  Robin Kenny 

 

• New coach will be Jayson Pena. 

• First booster meeting will be October 23. 

• Cancel $20 check submitted because it has not been deposited. 

 

Lacrosse 
(Girls) 

Christie Kane 
 

• Practice will start on October 15 and be held Tuesdays and Thursdays 3-5 pm. 

 

 

 

CLUB REPORTS 
Title Representative 

Name 
Report 

Gridiron Jean Chawki • Undefeated JV and Freshman.  Varsity 4-1.   

• NPX biggest sponsor, feeds athletes before games. 

• Suggested going to NPX before games, let them know that you are from HHS. 
 

Softball  • No report. 

Spiritline Traci Gellman • Busy with football pregame and halftime. 

• Preparing for homecoming. 

• Preparing for AIA competition in November, nationals in February. 

• JR Husky Night fundraiser raised $2700. 

• Plan to sell yard signs to club/sports $30 for families to support their students. 

 

Swim and Dive Lia Beattie • Outstanding check for $50, perhaps lost.  Need to check with treasurer. 

• Meet tomorrow v. Arcadia. 

• No practice next week. 

• Last day of regular season October 31, meet with Fountain Hills. 
 

Volleyball Michele 

Eggermanatt 
• No report. 
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Wrestling Conni Oliverio 

(Presented by Lyn 
White) 

• Preseason, several duels in September, several upcoming throughout October 
including invitational in Las Vegas 

• First seasonal meet is November 4. 

• Held a duel in June, very well attended by clubs throughout state. 

• Will hold invitational, clubs from other states, 24 teams, sold out.  Dec 13-14. 

• Mat granted by PAWS last year has come in and looks great—will use at 

invitational. 

• October 29 fundraiser at Chipotle at Tatum and Bell. 
 

 

Open topics: 
Yes! PV representative presents on Bond Override 

Bond and additional assistance elections.  Bond is about school improvements, new school building, school busses, security.  

Money to all schools.  Additional assistance override goes to textbooks, non-bus vehicles, other materials. Sign in sheet 
passed around for volunteers to help campaign.  Mail in only ballot, mailed out October 9.  Must inform voters because 

election not well-publicized.  Educate family, friends, neighbors.  Ballot will have 2 questions—Yes! PV requests vote yes for 
both.  Deadline is October 30.  After that, voters must turn in to specified collection stations.  Share/like on social media.  Can 

donate to Yes! PV for materials, paid time speaking to parents at school.  Website: yes!forpvstudents.com can also take 

donations and contains additional information. Passed out yard signs and magnets. 
 

Lee revisited options to get student community involved in supporting sports and other activities.  Could we lower ticket 
package to $30 for students?  Dena Anderson (Athletic Director) gets only $4000 from the district to give to all of the sports.  

Perhaps could have sports swap and entire teams could attend another sports’ game or drama performance. Lee to speak to 
district. 

 

Open discussion topics: 
 

Meeting adjourned at 8:03 p.m. 
Minutes taken by Heather Mitra 
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